
MINUTES OF A REGULAR PUBLIC MEETING OF THE

MAYOR AND BOARD OF ALDERMEN

OF THE TOWN OF VIDALIA, LOUISIANA,


HELD ON TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 14, 2021 AT 6:00 P.M.

IN THE TOWN HALL MEETING ROOM, 200 VERNON STEVENS BLVD., VIDALIA, LOUISIANA
The Mayor and Board of Aldermen of the Town of Vidalia, Louisiana, met, in regular session, in the Town Hall Meeting Room on Tuesday, September 14, 2021, at 6:00 p.m.

There were present:  Mayor Buz Craft, Aldermen Jon Betts, Robert Gardner,  Tommy Probst,  and Alderwoman Rosa I. Demby.  
There was absent:  Alderman Brent Smith.
There were also present:    Jay LaSyone, Municipal Manager; Debra Moak, Municipal Accountant; George C. Murray, Jr., Municipal Attorney and members of the press.  
The meeting was opened by the Mayor and the Pledge of Allegiance was recited by those present, followed by the invocation given by Alderman Betts.
A quorum being present, the Mayor declared the Mayor and Board of Aldermen of the Town of Vidalia, Louisiana, to be duly convened, in regular session, as the governing authority of said municipality, and opened the meeting for the conduct of business.

After being reviewed, the typed minutes of the regular meeting of August 10, 2021, were approved with no changes.  The motion for approval was made by Alderman Betts, seconded by Alderman Gardner, and unanimously carried by those present.  
The Mayor then opened the floor for public comments on current agenda  items.  The Mayor then recognized Mrs. Destiny Robb who had questions and comments on several of the agenda items.  At the conclusion of Mrs. Robb’s comments, there being no further comments or questions, the Mayor closed the floor for comments.
Agenda  Item No. 1 was the presentation of the financial statement for July, 2021.  The Mayor called on the Municipal Accountant, Debra Moak, CPA, who presented the financial statement.  As customary, she began by explaining the various fund balances, which summaries included a comparison of actual expenses to budget expenses.  The summary sheets, previously given to the Aldermen, were reviewed in detail, and she reported on the various positive and negative fund balances and indicated the net changes in the various funds through July 31, 2021.  As usual, she reminded the Aldermen that those statements were provided to them in their meeting packet.   At the end of her presentation, there being no questions or comments, the Mayor thanked Mrs. Moak  for her usual thorough presentation.
Agenda Item No. 2 was Board discussion and vote on approval of occupational license applications.   The first application was by Jason Durel for “Miss-Lou ENT & Allergy”, at 1635 Carter Street.  There being no questions or comments, on motion for approval by Alderman Betts, seconded by Alderman Gardner, and unanimously carried by those present, the application was approved.   The second application was by Apple American Group II, LLC, for “Pizza Hut #2137” at 1913 Carter Street.  The request is for a change of ownership.  There being no questions or comments, on motion of Alderman Gardner, seconded by Alderwoman Demby, and unanimously carried by all present, the application was approved.  The third application was by Eric Grantham for “DELTA HYDRO CLEANING, LLC”, at 400 N. Magnolia Street.  Mr. Grantham spoke on behalf of granting the application.  Following Mr. Grantham’s remarks, a motion for approval of the application was made by Alderman Betts, seconded by Alderwoman Demby, and carried unanimously by those present, the application was approved.  The fourth application was by Terrell Fife for “T-Time Nutrition” at 1642 Carter Street-Suite 4.  Mr. Fife spoke in favor of granting the application.  At the conclusion of Mr. Fife’s presentation, there being no questions or comments, on motion for approval by Alderman Gardner, seconded by Alderman Probst, and unanimously carried by those present, the application was approved.  The fifth application was by Thomas Gattle, Jr. for “Terral River Service, Inc.”, at 710 Levee Road.  There being no questions or comments, on motion for approval by Alderman Betts, seconded by Alderwoman Demby, and unanimously carried by those present, the application was approved.

Agenda Item No. 3 was Board discussion and vote on outdoor sign applications.  The first application was by Terral River Service for an aluma-panel sign, 10 feet in length by 5 feet in width with 12 feet height from ground to bottom of sign.  The sign will advertise Terral River Service in accordance with the picture attached to the sign application.  There being no comments or questions, it was moved by Alderman Demby and seconded by Alderman Betts to approve the application and the motion carried by unanimous vote of all present.  The second application was by Terrell & Danielle Fife for a sign the same as the existing sign on the premises as shown by the picture attached to the application.  The sign will advertise the new business, “T-Time Nutrition” at 1642 Carter Street, Suite 4.  There being no questions or comments, the motion for approval of the outdoor sign application was made by Alderman Gardner, seconded by Alderman Betts, and unanimously approved by those present.

 Agenda Item No. 4 was Board discussion and vote on approval of request for proposal for advanced metering infrastructure system with Aquametric, Inc.  The Mayor recognized by Mr. Gary Ragusa, Southeast Territory Manager, who gave a general overview of the way the system would work and the cost associated therewith.  Alderman Probst had several questions concerning cost savings if the system were to be purchased and who would be installing and maintaining the system.  Alderman Gardner then had a few questions of Board members concerning procedures.  Following a short discussion by the Board, a motion to proceed to advertise for  proposals for the advance metering infrastructure system was made by Alderman Betts, seconded by Alderman Probst, and unanimously carried by those present.  A copy of the draft form of the request for proposals was in the meeting packet.

Agenda Item No.5 was Board discussion and vote on approval of Master Equity Lease Agreement with Enterprise Fleet Management.  The Mayor began by explaining what steps had been taken in the past in negotiating for the Lease Agreement with Enterprise.  The Mayor then recognized Mr. Joey Nunn who spoke to the Board concerning the proposal.  A copy of the form of the Master Equity Lease Agreement was in the meeting packet.  Following a few questions by Alderman Gardner, and a discussion between the Board members, the Mayor and Mr. Nunn, a motion was made by Alderman Probst to approve the Master Agreement, seconded by Alderman Betts, and unanimously carried by those present.

Agenda Item No. 6 was report on recent inspection of Town Animal Shelter by La. Dept. of Agriculture.  The Mayor then reported on the very good report from the Dept. of Agriculture and Forestry.  A copy of the letter and Animal Control Shelter Inspection Form was included in the packet.  The Mayor also thanked Mrs. DeeDee Roberts for her efforts in being instrumental in obtaining such a good report.

Agenda Item No.7 was Board discussion and vote on approval of Bryant Hammett & Associates to provide all professional services related to the Louisiana Water Sector Program.  The Mayor began by explaining to the Board what this Water Sector Program is all about.  The Mayor then called on Mr. Bryant Hammett to give further explanation and to answer any questions or comments.  Following Mr. Hammett’s presentation and answering questions from the Board, it was moved by Alderman Betts, seconded by Alderman Probst, and unanimously carried by all present, approving Bryant Hammett & Associates to provide all professional services related to the Louisiana Water Sector Program and to authorize Mayor  Craft  to sign the contracts and necessary documents to carry out the intent of this motion.

Agenda Item No. 8  was Board discussion and vote on approval of Resolution for Capital Outlay Request for the Town of Vidalia Utility System upgrades.  The Mayor then explained to the Board the need for the Resolution concerning obtaining capital outlay funds for the utility system upgrades and improvements.  He suggested the adoption of a Resolution in substance and format as the one provided with the packet.  There being no discussion or comments, a motion to adopt a Resolution in form and substance of the one presented at the meeting was made by Alderman Probst, seconded by Alderman Betts, and unanimously carried by all present.

(A COPY OF THIS RESOLUTION IS ATTACHED HERETO AND MADE A PART HEREOF)

Agenda Item No. 9 was Board discussion and vote on approval of Resolution for Capital 

Outlay Request for Vidalia Port Facility.  The Mayor then explained to the Board the need for the Resolution concerning obtaining capital outlay funds for the Vidalia Port Facility.  He suggested the adoption of a Resolution in substance and format as the one provided with the packet.  There being no discussion or comments, a motion to adopt a Resolution in form and substance of the one presented at the meeting was made by Alderman Gardner, seconded by Alderwoman Demby, and unanimously carried by all present.

(A COPY OF THIS RESOLUTION IS ATTACHED HERETO AND MADE A PART HEREOF)


Agenda Item No. 10 was Board discussion and vote on the determination and fixing of the amount of excess Hydroelectric Revenues to be distributed as rebates to the retail electric utility customers of the Town of Vidalia.  The Mayor began this discussion by giving a short history of the Hydroelectric Project.  During part of his presentation, the Mayor recognized Elizabeth Tanner and thanked her for her efforts in overseeing the Town’s efforts to carry out Mayor Sidney Murray’s intentions for the use of Hydro funds as set forth in the Hydro Ordinance.  Mr. Bill Murray commented on the purpose of the Hydro project.   There being no further discussions or questions, a motion was made by Alderman Betts to set the amount to be distributed as rebates to the retail electric utility customers of the Town of Vidalia for this year to be fixed at $2,503,463.00.  The motion was seconded by Alderman Gardner and unanimously carried by those present.


Agenda Item No. 11 was Board discussion and vote on approval of funding from excess Hydroelectric revenues for the Town Beautification and Landscaping Project to be managed by Vidalia Beautification Committee and the Vidalia Garden Club as presented at public hearing held August 31, 2021, and September 2, 2021.  The Mayor began with an explanation of the request to be approved for funding beautification and landscaping projects.  The Mayor then recognized Mrs. Ellen Yates who spoke to the Board on the nature of the projects.  The projects were the Carter Street Project; the Riverfront flower beds project; and the Old Historic Courthouse Square project.  A brief summary of those projects was in a hand out given to the Board and she spoke at length on the projects about the many things that would be done to finish the projects. The estimated cost of the projects is $250,000.00.  Mrs. Cindy Galloway then spoke with a particular interest on the various flower beds and, at the conclusion of her presentation, Mrs. Yates finished up their combined presentation.  There were  questions from the Board and from the audience.  Alderman Probst mentioned other projects which have been approved in the past and still have not been done and ought to be done as soon as possible. At the conclusion of the presentations and discussions, a motion was made by Alderman Betts, seconded by Alderwoman Demby, to approve the funding of the Beautification projects for the total of $250,000.00.  The voice vote thereon was as follows:

YEAS:  Alderman Betts and Alderwoman Demby.


NAYS:  Alderman Gardner and Alderman Probst.


ABSENT:  Alderman Smith.


The Mayor then advised that he is voting YEA to break the tie.   Therefore the motion passed.


Agenda Item No 12 was discussion of plans to install culverts in area of Viking Street and Eleanor Street.  Mayor Craft explained the need for installing new culverts in those areas and indicated that there would be no votes needed at this time as this was for information only.  There were no questions or comments.

Agenda Item No. 13 was discussion of Town streets designated for overlay project.  The Mayor and Mr. Lee Staggs, head of Street Department, gave a rather detailed report on streets designated for overlay projects.  The cost is estimated to be in the $500,000.00 range and consisted of, among others, Simonton and Miranda Streets; front Lee Street;  Dogwood;  Dandridge; and North Magnolia.

Agenda Item No. 14 was discussion of plan for clearing power lines of overhanging limbs and/or trees throughout the Town.  The Mayor briefly outlined his current plans for clearing power lines of overhanging limbs and/or trees creating dangerous situations.   He stated that he continues  to work on that project.  Following the Mayor’s presentation, it was moved by Alderman Gardner, seconded by Alderman Probst, and unanimously carried by those present, to approve the preparation of a plan to be approved at a later meeting. 
 
Agenda Item No.15 was adjournment.  The Mayor announced that there is no further business, and asked for a motion to adjourn.  A motion to adjourn was made by Alderwoman Demby, seconded by Alderman Betts, and carried unanimously by all present.  The meeting was declared adjourned.

_/s/ Piara Wilson___     _______________        _/s/  Buz Craft__________________________
PIARA WILSON, MUNICIPAL CLERK           BUZ CRAFT, MAYOR
This institution is an equal opportunity provider and employer


The following resolution was offered by Alderman Probst, seconded by Alderman Betts:

RESOLUTION

2022 - 2023
Capital Outlay Request

Utility System Upgrades

WHEREAS, the Town of Vidalia is submitting a Capital Outlay request for utility system upgrades, planning, acquisition, construction and equipment improvements through the assistance of Bryant Hammett & Associates, L.L.C.; and 

WHEREAS, bond funding, other than state general obligation bond funding, is not available to the Town of Vidalia to fund said project; and 

WHEREAS, the Town of Vidalia has exhausted all efforts at local option funding for said project; and 

WHEREAS, the Town of Vidalia has no budgeted funds for non-recurring appropriations; and 

WHEREAS, the Town of Vidalia has no surplus funding or uncommitted cash available; 

SO THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Town of Vidalia does hereby certify to the Commissioner of the Division of Administration that state general obligation bond funding is needed for said project due to the fact that sufficient funding is not otherwise available to the Town of Vidalia.  
PASSED, APPROVED, AND ADOPTED by UNANIMOUS vote this 14TH  day of September, 2021.
Town of Vidalia 
_/s/ Buz Craft____________________

Mayor

Attest: 

_/s/ Piara Wilson__________________

Municipal Clerk

The following resolution was offered by Alderman Gardner, seconded by Alderwoman Demby:

RESOLUTION
2022 - 2023
Capital Outlay Request

Vidalia Port Facility
WHEREAS, the Town of Vidalia is submitting a Capital Outlay request for utility system development of a slackwater port on the Mississippi River, planning, construction and equipment improvements through the assistance of Bryant Hammett & Associates, L.L.C.; and 

WHEREAS, bond funding, other than state general obligation bond funding, is not available to the Town of Vidalia to fund said project; and 

WHEREAS, the Town of Vidalia has exhausted all efforts at local option funding for said project; and 

WHEREAS, the Town of Vidalia has no budgeted funds for non-recurring appropriations; and 

WHEREAS, the Town of Vidalia has no surplus funding or uncommitted cash available; 

SO THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Town of Vidalia does hereby certify to the Commissioner of the Division of Administration that state general obligation bond funding is needed for said project due to the fact that sufficient funding is not otherwise available to the Town of Vidalia. 

PASSED, APPROVED, AND ADOPTED by UNANIMOUS vote this 14TH day of
September, 2021. 

Town of Vidalia 
/s/ Buz Craft___________________

Mayor
Attest: 

/s/ Piara Wilson________________

Municipal Clerk

